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ZBA

Town of Epsom

Zoning Board of Adjustment

7/19/17

In Attendance: Glenn Horner, Chairman; George Carlson, Vice Chairman; Ricky Belanger; Andrew Ramsdell, Alternate; Darlene Phelps, Recording Secretary

Not in Attendance:  Alan Quimby; Mike Hoisington; Gary Kitson, Alternate
Also in Attendance:  Peter & Roxanne Marsh; Larry Ward; Gail Laker-Phelps & Richard Phelps; Gloria Andrews; Andy & Miriam Hampton; Paul & Elizabeth Strieby; Matthew & Kendra Shinn; Clayton Malcolm; Tony Fiore; Richard Moore; Norm Larochelle; Holly Larochelle; Dick Pratt; Frank Curatolo; Michael Pelletier, James Marsh; Ingrid Marsh
7:00 PM  Glenn called the meeting to order and introduced the members of the board.  The minutes of 6/21/17 were reviewed.  Ricky made a motion to approve as presented. George seconded the motion. All in favor. Gary abstained as he was absent from the last meeting.

Glenn explained the procedure for tonight’s meeting.  Glenn advised that all members in attendance will be voting on tonight’s cases.
Case 2017-04 (MacKenzie – Var.)  Calgary Mackenzie has applied for a variance to Article II, Section C [Table of Uses], Number 5 to permit the construction of a 12’ x 16’ shed to be used as an office for selling various types of trailers and an occasional truck on the property.  The sale of motorized vehicles meeting state inspection standards and accessories is not permitted within this zone.  The property is located on Dover Road within the Residential/Light Commercial Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax Map as U-5, Lot 83. 
Glenn advised that Calgary has asked for a continuance. Gary made a motion to continue to August 30.  George seconded the motion. All in favor.  
7:02 PM  Case 2017-06 (Fiore - SE) - Antonio Fiore [Merrimack Country Paintball, LLC] has applied for a special exception, as allowed under Article II, Section C [Table of Uses] for Retail and Service Use, Number 13 [Recreational outdoor service], to establish an outdoor paintball field utilizing existing and newly constructed structures on two separate lots (U-6, Lot 9 - 5.6 acres and U-6, Lot 9-1 - 67.8 acres) located along the south side of US 4/202 and NH 9.  Both properties abut the Chichester Town Line and the proposal is considered to have regional impact.  The properties are identified on Epsom Tax Map U-6 as Lots 9 and 9-1.
Glenn advised that this public hearing was published in the Concord Monitor, was posted in two public places and all abutters were notified by certified mail. All return receipts were received back with the exception of the following 13 abutters:

Lloyd Brower

Canterbury Cove Development, LLC

Marian Huckins (deceased)

Jean & Joseph Arthur Penny

TD Corporation

Susan Wunderlich

Timothy Johnson

Brendan Alain Demers

Brendan Demers

Edward Drouse

Louis Barker

Robyn Turner

Joseph Gattuso

Tony Fiore, Matthew Shinn and Clayton Malcolm were sworn in, introduced themselves and gave a brief description of their background.  Tony stated he currently owns NE Paintball in Candia, NH; he said they have a great reputation that is free of any problems with abutters or police.  They have an excellent record for safety and have never had to have a player removed by ambulance.  Tony said they have worked hard to make sure that noise is not an issue. If this application is approved, a buffer will be installed between his property and any abutters.  Any noise that may be heard would be only voices and referees.  Everything that is done at the paintball location is supervised by referees.  The area is well contained to keep players inside the playing area and anyone leaving the area is promptly removed.  Since 2014 they have had about 20,000 customers.  They serve a wide demographic of all ages and professions.  He stated there will be minimal changes to the property.  They intend to keep grassy areas, trees, hills, etc.  Even the parking area will be grassy – not paved.  It is very important to them to keep the neighborhood happy.  Clay explained that their top priority is safety and they pride themselves on repeat business.
Clay acknowledged the conversation in the room earlier was concern about noise, safety and impedance on abutter properties and they will address those concerns.

The paint used in paintball is non-toxic water based paint. The paintballs will deteriorate within a day or two.  After a big game, the fields are raked up and materials are removed.  He said it is rare for a paintball to stain your clothing.  All paint used is eco-fill – it is completely eco-friendly... every bit of it is biodegradable and safe for the environment.  They do allow players to bring their own paint, but it is limited, and is still non-toxic.

Tony answered the questions on the checklist.

General Welfare:  This is fun recreation and attraction for the town, it gives people something to do – particularly in a small rural area – it is safe and fun. This is a very social activity.  They expect the abutters to see woods – they expect the players to see a playing field, and they expect people passing the property to see a nicely maintained property. Matthew said at their property in Candia they installed 20’ high black netting separating their fields from a walking path.  They do company outings, Boy Scouts outings, birthday & bachelor parties.  They have a lot of players under 12 years old as well.  They sponsor “Shoot for the Cure” a cancer fundraiser event (last year they raised over $10K).  Their business will bring other business to town.

Not detrimental to adjoining areas:  They will have minimal impact to this property.  This property is zoned commercial, so could be used for retail business.  They want to keep the natural/wilderness atmosphere. They do not want to see houses or businesses from the playing fields.  They intend to use the back entrance for staff only and to bring in equipment, and how they would access the property with equipment to maintain & fix their playing fields.  The back of the property will not be used for customers at all.  All customer traffic will enter from Route 4 – this also keeps them aware of all people who enter the property.  All supplies will be kept in two trailers and they will have a pro-shop for customers to buy parts & equipment.  They will keep dense foliage between the fields and the abutters.  If anything, they will be planting more trees, not taking them down.
The only change to the property will be in the front this will not impact surrounding property values.  
Matt said there are 5 total paintball fields in NH.  If this application is approved, it would be the 2nd largest site in the state.  The fields are marked all around the border with bright tape or black netting.  Equipment that is owned by regular players is quieter than their rental equipment.

The majority of the activity is on the weekend.  They are open 9-4 Sat & Sun, and have some activity on Friday nights, but this activity does not go late into the night.  Tony said during the week, parties are private reservations during daytime hours perhaps 9 am to maybe 8 pm and are very small groups – maybe 10-12 people… the majority of private games are scheduled during peak daytime hours.

In the winter they don’t do much.  Occasionally they will have a winter game, but the conditions have to be perfect.  

Traffic Concerns:  Traffic will come in through the front, along the already busy Route 4.  They have over 200’ frontage so it meets zoning requirements.  Most people carpool – particularly for parties & events.  They run private games by appointment only during the week and those are very quiet as they are typically very small groups.  

Adequate Facilities:  They have all the equipment to run their business, equipment to maintain the property, safety equipment and they do their own landscaping.

Proposed Use Water Supply & Sewer:  A septic system exists and there is running water on site.  They will use portable toilets for their customers because they are easier to maintain.  

Tony said that one of the abutters was concerned about the parking area.  Tony said the parking lot will not be paved – it will remain a grassy area.

Glenn asked about the existing house – Tony said that the house will be used as an office, with wash and laundry stations, and he will also reside there.  By living on site, the chance of vandalism and theft will be reduced.  The front of the property will be landscaped & look professional. The 3-bedroom house was built in 1984 and has a septic system on site.  Glenn said he would want to see the septic system design.

Tony said the amount of laundry is not much more than a regular household. He said they don’t have water on site in Candia and the amount of water they use is so minimal, they bring in what they need to use. George asked how much water they would use and Tony replied probably 3 loads of laundry a couple times a week. 
Glenn noted that when this property was approved for residential subdivision several years ago, traffic entering heading west was a big concern and asked Tony if he has spoken to NH DOT about traffic.  Tony said he has not spoken to them and knows that this is in the middle of a large commercial zone.  Glenn suggested that perhaps he should speak to NH DOT about flow of traffic and how customers will enter/exit the property.

Tony said they use a combination of plastic fencing, roped off areas, 20’ black netting, and chain link fencing.  Each individual field has a boundary and all players need to stay within the playing area boundaries. Any player leaving the area is removed. All nets are inspected every weekend.  All netting is ASTM certified. The referees are actively interacting with players at all times.
Glenn asked if they sell refreshments.  Tony said they sell drinks only…water & soda in plastic bottles.  No food, no alcohol or glass allowed on site.  George asked about the netting and Tony explained that it is specifically designed for paintball and you cannot shoot through it.  It has to withstand 15 shots within a 4’ area without failing.  Tony said tears do occur, or a chipmunk chews through it, and they repair the holes.  George asked if there is signage on the outside of the net. Tony said at their current location they do have some signs that advise that it an active paintball game is taking place on the opposite side of the net.
Ricky asked about using the back entrance, as the abutters on the back side in Chichester would probably like it better if they never used the back entrance and only use the Route 4 entrance.  Tony said he has no problem abandoning use of the back entrance.  The audience likes that idea!

Gary said he has enjoyed paintball games for years and can speak to the community not being “a bunch of hoodlums”… it’s a great family game. He doesn’t want people to think that it is a loud, screaming game.  

Glenn asked for comment from abutters.  Andy Hampton was sworn in- he lives on Hillview Drive and asked why they use netting and how it affects the deer that run through there, and if it’s necessary with a 100’ buffer.  Tony said the netting prevents the ink from leaving the property. They use the netting to ease any concerns – they may or may not need to use the netting.

Andy also asked if there will be themed buildings, pirate ships, etc...  Tony said they may like to do those types of things in the future but will have to wait to see what the town will allow.  
Andy asked if there is still room for a nature walk along the back side of the property where the wetlands are. Tony said they would not be playing right up to the water’s edge.
Roxanne Marsh was sworn in – she is an abutter and is most concerned about noise.  She said she called two paintball places and checked out videos on YouTube.  She said what she was told was that there has to be a lot of woods around the area to dull it out.  She said it appears that the back cul-de-sac had a lot of woods and the owner cut down a lot of the growth and she asked where the 100’ buffer would come from!  Tony explained that the activity is geared toward the middle of the playing area.  Ricky stated also that they will need to plant more fast growing trees.

Jim Marsh was sworn in and his concern is on the ecological impact it will have on the wildlife.  He said he used to hunt that area and there were deer, moose, beaver, bear, that wildlife is just starting to come back and he wonders what impact this use will have on the wildlife. Tony said it is a valid concern, but he hasn’t done any studies on wildlife in the area, however no matter how this property is developed, it will affect the wildlife. He reminded Mr. Marsh that a lot of the property will remain undisturbed and all of the property will not be used at all times. Glenn responded that the south side is pretty much being left alone since that the wetland area.  No matter what happens on that property, it will likely disrupt the wildlife but this applicant is looking to plant vegetation, not remove it.  Glenn suggested that Tony reach out to Alison Parodi from Epsom’s Conservation Commission for some input.

Anthony Strieby was sworn in and asked about set-backs and if the plan will be recorded.  He also asked if a condition would be placed on the approval for planting vegetation – Glenn responded that set backs are for buildings only, not for the playing fields and advised that the Planning Board handles those types of details.

Larry Ward is an abutter and was sworn in.  He has lived right next door on Route 4 for 32 years, and is most concerned with traffic. He has PTSD and is concerned about the sound of the paintball guns, which will scare him.  He said that the driveway will need to be redone -practically a road built, to be able to go in the existing driveway.  He also said he won’t be able to let his dog out because his dog will bark all the time. He’s also concerned that since the parking lot won’t be paved, it will create too much dust.
Gail Laker Phelps was sworn in and asked if any vehicles will be driving around the property.  Tony said an employee may use a vehicle to do maintenance, but no participants will have vehicles beyond the parking area.  She also asked about Friday night activities… she wondered if there would be any lighting.  Tony said they might light the speedball fields, but the lights will aim toward the field, not toward the wood, and those fields are in the front of the property.  Tony said they would need town approval for any lighting.  Gail’s last question is if there is a problem, what her recourse as an abutter is.  Glenn advised that she would contact Tony first and if that doesn’t help, then contact Jay Hickey, Epsom’s Zoning Compliance Officer.

Peter Marsh was sworn in and asked why the rental guns are louder than the ones that people own.  Tony said it’s because the rental guns are very efficient and economical. The ones that people own can cost up to $500.  Peter asked if there is a decibel level on the rental guns, and Tony, Matt & Clay did not know, but Gary said you do not need ear plugs. Clay did some quick research on his cell phone and found that from 300’ away paintball guns create ambient noise level.

Beth was sworn in and asked how the referees communicate – Tony responded that the referees use walkie-talkies to talk to each other, they use a whistle or horn to begin or end a game. Players shout to each other during the game.  She asked if players tailgate in the parking lot.  Tony said they have never had any tailgating, but it is a social game and that could happen. They play music but you would not be able to hear it from the staging area.
Richard Moore was sworn in; he lives on Fredwood Drive and is on the Chichester Planning Board.  He said Chichester has a noise ordinance and asked if it would make sense to require Epsom applicants abide by Chichester’s noise ordinance.  Glenn doesn’t think we can require this applicant to abide by Chichester’s ordinance.

9:00 – 9:13 PM Break

Glenn read a letter that was received from Cindy Catapano and all of her concerns have already been addressed during tonight’s meeting.

There was a brief discussion about equipment that players bring in to use and Matt explained that every gun is inspected (chronoing) to be sure it meets their requirements.  

Glenn asked if Jay has any input.  Jay pulled the plan for this property that was approved a few years ago and it was for 24 units and they were going to exit through the back parking lot.

There is a stream going across the property so they’ll need to get a wetlands crossing permit.  Tony mentioned that he might come before the board in the future to get permission to build small structures.  Ricky encouraged them to ask for these things now to avoid having to come back.
They will need to come back with the septic design; they need to contact NH DOT for traffic input.  They will contact Alison Parodi about wildlife conservation. They need to put together a site plan that shows where the lights will go, the septic, the walls, etc., as well as have all of their business details together.
Andrew made a motion to continue to August 30.  Gary seconded the motion. All in favor.
9:45 PM  Ricky Made a motion to adjourn. Andrew seconded the motion. All in favor.
